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Holy Week Schedule 

Palm Sunday 

Service 

April 2, 2023 at 

8:30 a.m. and 10: 

45 a.m. 

Maundy 

Thursday 

Service 

April 6, 2023 at 

6:30 p.m. 

Good Friday 

Service 

April 7, 2023 at 

6:30 p.m. 

Easter Sunrise 

Service 

April 9, 2023 at 

6:30 a.m. (On the 

Beach) 

Easter 

Services 

April 9, 2023 at 

8:30 a.m. and 10: 

45 a.m. 
 

 

 

From the Pastor’s 

Heart:  

 

“Celebrate Easter!” 

It won’t be long until we are 
celebrating the resurrection of Jesus Christ! 
We take this 40-day season of Lent to 
prepare ourselves for Easter. After those 40 
days, we will finally make it to resurrection 
Sunday. After all the time, prayer, fasting, 
etc. we will experience Easter once again. 
However, I want to encourage you to keep 
the celebration going.  

Easter is not a one-day event on the 
Christian calendar. Many of you who are 
liturgically savvy will know that we are now 
in the great season of Easter (or Eastertide). 
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This is a 50-day season that ends when 
Pentecost Sunday comes! In many 
Protestant churches, we are guilty of  
“moving on” to something else after Easter 
Sunday while completely forgetting that the 
Christian calendar calls us to be in this 

season for a while and I, for one, love that. 
  
I am going to try to intentionally be more 
present and aware of the resurrection this 
year. Perhaps I’ll listen to the songs and 
hymns that are about the resurrection. 
Perhaps I’ll read the resurrection passages in 
the gospels more than I usually do. Perhaps 
I’ll choose to be more conscious of what it 
means to be a disciple of Jesus Christ in light 
of the resurrection. 

Church, the tomb is empty and we can 
declare that Christ is Risen! He is Risen 
indeed! Hallelujah!  

Amen.    Jake  

 

 

 

 

 

A message 

from JoAnn 

Strawser, Lay 

Leader: 

 
In 1968 a song was 

released entitled - WHAT THE WORLD NEEDS 
NOW IS LOVE.  It is needed today as it was in 
1968.  If you haven’t seen the “Jesus 
Revolution” movie, you should.  It shows 
how Jesus can change lives and how we can 
strive to be more like Him every day.   
 
I pray every day for a Revival in our country, 
in our homes and in our church where lives 
are changed, and we see each other as Christ 
sees us.  Jesus calls us to look beyond earthly 
divisions and to love all people.  Because of 
Jesus’ love for us, we can show others a love 
that says, “We are more alike than we are 
different.”  A love that respects everyone’s 
right to have differing opinions.  A love that 
agrees to disagree.  A love that focuses on 
Jesus, not on yourself.  
 
We must ask the Holy Spirit for discernment 
to move forward in love to replace our 
indifferences and to fill us with the power to 
work together to do what needs to be done.  
We must love others as Christ loves us. 
Prayer is a vital part of our everyday life.  
Make prayer an important part of your 
everyday life as you journey with Jesus. 
 
What does the world need now?  It needs 
LOVE SWEET LOVE, NOT JUST FOR SOME 
BUT FOR EVERYONE. (Just like the 1968 
song.) 

God Bless All of You, 

JoAnn  



 

Update from The Way Forward (TWF) 
Committee 

As of:  3/12/2023 

 

The Way Forward (TWF) Committee has 
been busy during February and March, but 
remember, we are not disaffiliating—we are 
in the process of discerning whether or not 
to disaffiliate.  Our letter of intent to discern 
our position about disaffiliation was sent to 
the District Superintendent (DS) on 2/19, 
dates for the discernment process were 
established and Resolutions to eliminate the 
Pen-Del Conference cost of 50% of our 
church assets were submitted in the event 
we vote to disaffiliate.  By the time you read 
this we will have already viewed the “Stay or 
Go” Video, and met with the DS for meeting 
#1 (of three) where he presented his view of 
what disaffiliation means and answered 
questions from our congregation. 
 
As we progress with our discernment 
process, we will move into the four-week 
book study—Living Faithfully:  Human 
Sexuality and The United Methodist Church.  
The book study will be held each Wednesday 
on 3/29, 4/5, 4/12, 4/19.  You may attend at 
either at 10 am or 6:30 pm—you pick the 
time. The same presentation will be given.  
On Wednesday, April 26, 2023 the DS will 
hold meeting #2 to answer any questions we 
have about the book study or disaffiliation.   
 
Then Saturday, May 20, 2023 the DS will hold 
a Church Conference at our church to vote 
on disaffiliation.  It requires 2/3 or more of 
our members present at that meeting to 
vote to disaffiliate (no proxies, no absentee 
votes).  Our actual disaffiliation can only be 
approved by the Pen-Del Annual Conference 
to be held June 8-12, 2023.  If the 2/3 
threshold is not reached on May 20th the 

process stops immediately and SMBTS 
remains a United Methodist Church.  If we 
do vote to disaffiliate, the Annual 
Conference must approve our disaffiliation.  
During the next six months we would 
complete the paperwork and decide if we 
wish to remain independent or join another 
Methodist denomination.  May the Lord be 
with us as we love one another and find our 
Way Forward. 
 

********** 

Ponderings From Chris King: 

Pastor Bruce Miller visited Chris King recently and 
brought back this inspirational message from 
him: 

“Both of my wrists remain scabbed and 
swollen, this a full week since I returned 
from a four-day stay in a nearby hospital.  
Four days cuffed and shackled.  While I slept, 
while I ate, and even while using the 
bathroom.  ‘A prisoner suffering in iron 
chains’ (Psalms 107:10), that was me.  The 
pain from the metal cuffs digging into the 
flesh of my wrists is still fresh in my mind. 

Turns out there was no heart trouble.  I am 
grateful.  Now that I am back to the 
monotonous routine of prison life, I reflect 
on some of the pleasantries experienced on 
my recent trip.  

Country meatloaf.  I never thought that 

hospital food could taste so good. 

A comfortable bed 

The attentive care from the generous nurses.  

It can be hard to remember what it is like to 

receive another person’s care and 

compassion.  That just doesn’t happen in 



  

prison.  They called me by name and not by a 

Department of Corrections I.D. number. 

It seems to me that, sometime during these 
past ten years, my humanity seeped away.  
For four days I was human again, the 
experience giving me a new, deep-seeded 
appreciation for simple things.  A hot meal, a 
soft mattress, a gentle touch, a few days 
away from the confines of this cell.   

1st Thessalonians 5:18 reminds me to give 
thanks in all circumstances and so I am full of 
gratitude.  Things that could so easily be 
taken for granted now seem so important.  I 
will not soon forget that country meatloaf! 

Thought for the day:  I will take time to 
appreciate life’s simple blessings. 

Prayer:  Dear Lord, help me to show my 
gratitude for all of life’s little gifts. 

My prayer focus:  Hospital staffs.” 

Chris has been a long-time faithful member 
of St. Matthews and daily demonstrates his 
love for the Lord, against odds that most of 
us can’t even fathom.  God bless Chris as an 
example for the rest of us. 
  
If you would like to write to him to encourage 
him, contact Sandy in the church office to get 
his address and the restrictions for writing to 
him in prison - size of letters, etc.) 
 

MONDAY MORNING 
BIBLE STUDY 

 
The Monday Morning 
Bible Study will be 

starting a new 7-week study on the Book of 

Micah beginning Monday, April 24 and 
ending Monday, June 12.  We gather at 
10:15 and start promptly at 10:30 ending at 
11:30 am. 
 
The prophet Micah was a contemporary of 
Isaiah and Hosea.  If you’ve wondered how 
faith fits in an increasingly corrupt and 
violent society, you’ll be able to identify with 
the message in this book.  When God seems 
distant and uninvolved, Micah reminds us 
that He still cares and offers hope for those 
who choose to remain faithful to Him.    
Reading this book reminds us that God is still 
active in this world and will not allow sin to 
hinder His purposes. 
 
This is a discussion study.  All are welcome.  
Bring your favorite Bible and join us in 
exploring the Book of Micah found in the Old 
Testament.  We offer Zoom for those who 
are unable to join us in person.  We look 
forward to seeing you on April 24, 2023. 
Questions?  Contact JoAnn Strawser 
********** 

 “Upper Room” Bible 
Study.  Pick up the latest 
“Upper Room” 
devotional at church and 
join Deb Thornton at her 
home for a weekly 
gathering.  It will be a 

time for reflection on daily stories and 
prayer requests, and how we can be more 
faithful in studying God’s word.  The study 
continues through April and May on 
Wednesday mornings at 9:30 am.  The last 
study for the summer is June 7th at 10:30. 
Contact Deb to get more information 
(including additional dates).   



 
 

SHEPHERD MINISTRY 
 

We are looking for someone to 
head up our Shepherd Ministry.  

Wanda Bagarus has led our shepherds for 
several years and would like to turn 
Shepherd leadership over to another caring 
person.     
 
Our shepherds assist the Pastor in delivering 
compassion, care and support for those 
church members facing life challenges or 
who are unable to attend services. Cards are 
sent, phone calls are made, meals, 
communion and flowers are provided where 
needed or requested.  
 
PLEASE CONTACT PASTOR JAKE in the 
church office If you’d like to chair or be a 
part of this ministry. 
 

   

Checkerboard 

Following an afternoon of mini-

golf and arcade games on March 

19 at Old Pro Golf in Ocean 

City, the next Checkerboard 

activity is scheduled for Sunday, May 21. If 

you would like to help with Checkerboard 

activities or if know someone with special 

needs who would enjoy participating with 

the group, please contact Vicki Daisey at 

checkerboard@smbts.org 

 

A reminder from our long-time church 

member, Rick Conley – “Don’t use your cell 

phone while driving in Delaware unless you 

are hands free!” Happy Birthday to Rick on 

June 23! 

 

 Jammin’ By the Sea – A 

music ministry of St. Matthews 
facilitated by Merle Dimeler and 

Gary Thomas.  We meet on the first 
and third Friday of each month from 

4:00 - 6:00 pm.  We welcome musicians 
of every skill level to join us for the 

fellowship of music!    We play all kinds of music 
(only rule is that the music be “clean”).  Bring an 
instrument if you have one – if you don’t play an 
instrument bring your stomping feet, clapping 
hands, sing-along voice, or listening ears!  Join us 
in Clendaniel Hall.  Got a question?   
Call Merle Dimeler or Gary Thomas  

 

SPRING CHURCH CALENDAR - We are 
attaching calendars for April, May and 
June to this newsletter.  But it’s always 
good to double-check with the church 

office closer to the scheduled date to make 
sure an event is happening. 

 

Music Ministry Team Report  
Debby Dudley, MEd, SMBTS Music 

Director 

2023 promises to be an exciting year 
with a wide variety of music and 
musical groups.  Everyone’s taste in music is 
sure to be available.  Come join us as we 
worship through the sounds of music! 

2023 Concerts and Special Music on 
Sundays: 

April 29, Saturday – 6:00 pm 

           Rivenbark Ministries     

April 30, Sunday – 8:30/10:45 am  

        Rivenbark Ministries     

May 6, Saturday – 6:00 pm      

Adoration 

June 4, Sunday – 7:00 pm 

    Harp Group with Joy Slavin  

 

July 9, Sunday – 7:00 pm 
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     Sons of Thunder    

July 30 – 7:00 pm 

     Mercy’s Well     

August 4 – 7:00 pm 

      The Hyssongs     

December 21 – 7:00 pm Blue 

Christmas Service  -  Joy Slavin                        
 

******** 
SINGLE SENIORS GROUP 

 
As events are planned, they will be posted in 
the church bulletin as well as by an email to 
the Single Seniors group.   
 
If you are interested in joining Single Seniors, 
contact Wanda Bagarus through the church 
office. 

**********

Greetings from the Missions Committee! 
 
After serving SMBTS faithfully as Missions 
Chair, Doris Ann Pierce stepped aside in 
January and asked me to take on committee 
leadership.  One of the first things I did was 
to make sure I understand where our 
Missions funds go each year …and I thought 
the congregation might appreciate this 
refresher as well!   
 
$1400 Christian Friends of Korea 
$1200 Mission Aviation Fellowship 
$2400 TMS Global:  Missionaries – The 
Roberts 
$1200 World Link Ministries 
$600 The Seed Company 

$1500 Redbird Mission School 
$2400 UMCOR: Missionaries -The   
Zimmermans 
$1200 Sussex County Crisis Housing Services 
$1200 Sussex Pregnancy Care Center 
$1200 The Way Home 
$1000 International Students 
 
None of this happens without your 
generosity.  Thank you for your continued 
support of tithes and offerings…together we 
can do so much! 
 
If you would like to serve on the Missions 
Committee, we are looking for new 
members!  We meet a couple times a year 
and our responsibilities include budgeting 
and reviewing donations, supporting visiting 
missionaries, and sharing our outreach with 
SMBTS.   Please let the church office know if 
you are interested!  
       Kelly Rymer, Missions Committee Chair 
 

********** 

Samaritan 

Thrift Store  
  

The Thrift shop became Samaritan Thrift 
Store Inc. on January 1, 2023 and also 
became an independent 501c3 non-profit. 
Although we will continue to be a Mission of 
St. Matthews by the Sea, we will no longer 
be under the church. 
 
The Thrift Store is always in need of 
volunteers, so if you have some time and 
want to work in a fun location, come by and 
sign up to be one of the volunteers. 
 
 
 
 



  

We will be opening our nursery and starting 
Children’s Church at the 8:30 and 10:45 
services soon.  If you’d like to volunteer as a 
teacher, give your name and contact 
information to Mimi Drew or Sandy in the 
church office 

OUR MEMBER WHO HAS GONE TO BE 

WITH THE LORD SINCE 

OUR LAST 

NEWSLETTER 

 
Carole Heberlig – 1/22 
We will miss Carole but 

can be confident she is in the BEST place. 

United Methodist Men (UMM)    

As I sit here writing my first 
newsletter article as President of the 
St. Matthews By-the-Sea United 
Methodist Men, I want to thank Phil 

Drew for his help in making the transition to 
our new committee smooth and informed!  I 
am also thankful that Mimi will continue to 
be the Chef for our breakfasts and that 
Merle will continue to help make sure we 
have music for our time of worship at our 
meetings.  We still have an opening to fill for 
Secretary.   

 
Our February meeting focused on new 
beginnings and the men had an opportunity 
to make suggestions on how we might move 
forward with our meetings and thoughts of 
new activities we could do together as the 
men of this church.   
 
In March our guest speaker was our 
member, Randy Allman, a former Hospital 
Chaplain, who brought forth a message of 
encouragement. 

 
Our next meeting will be April 1st!  No 
fooling!  Bob Carey from Delmarva Adult & 
Teen Challenge will be our guest speaker.  He 
will be sharing about their mission and the 
purpose of their operation in Georgetown.  
Several teenagers will be accompanying Bob 
and will give their testimony.  They will also 
be providing worship music for us.  In 
addition to a financial gift of support, our 
hope is to take a group of men to visit the 
facility to see if there any other ways in 
which we can support them.  

 
Also In April, the Men will be serving the 
ladies for their two dinners at their 
upcoming Retreat on April 14th & 15th.  If you 
are available and willing to help, please 
contact Gary Ward at UMM@smbts.org.   

 
On May 6th Edwin Homer, a former owner of 
Waterman’s Seafood and friend of Charlie 
Zonko will join us as our guest speaker.  
Come and join in a time fellowship and to 
hear Edwin’s personal testimony.   
 
On May 20th we will be assisting the ladies at 
their Yard Sale as well as selling hot dogs 
again!  Be ready to help with this outreach.  
All money collected by the men will be used 
for the missions we support.  If you are 
willing to help, contact Gary Ward. 

 
In June we hope to gather on the water and 
explore ways to become better Fishers of 
Men! More exciting news to follow so be 
sure to look at the Sunday bulletin for our 
upcoming meetings/events. 
Our UMM normally meet the first Saturday 
of each month for face-to-face meetings at 
7:30 am in Clendanial Hall.  Please join us! 
 
Gary Ward 
UMM President 
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SMBTS UNITED 

WOMEN IN FAITH 

(UWIF) 

 

 

As you can see from the above 
name and new emblem, the SMBTS United 
Methodist Women have embraced the 
National United Methodist Women 
Organization’s new name of United Women 
in Faith.  We believe this will embrace new 
women who are not United Methodist 
Women in our community and make them 
feel more comfortable to join us in our 
purpose and mission.  Please know our 
purpose and mission have not changed!   
 
Our topic in January was Mosaic of Faith, 
where we explored how our beliefs are 
diversified but we are united in faith.  In 
February we welcomed a guest speaker from 
Autism Delaware to share about their 
mission and in March we explored The Joy of 
Lent.  We will not be having our regular 
gathering in April because of Easter and our 
Retreat! 
 
April brings thoughts of Sunflowers as a part 
of our Retreat theme “I AM THE LIGHT OF 
THE WORLD” on April 14-15th!  We have 
about 35 women registered, and we are 
looking forward to an exciting time as we 
take a look at the “I AM” Statements in the 
Book of John.  A surprise outside activity will 
put our feet (and cars) to the pavement after 
we get lunch on our own.  We also have two 
great dinners set in place, one from 
Countryside Café on Friday night and One 
Coastal on Saturday night!  And the United 
Methodist Men will be serving us!   
  

Happy Spring!  In May we will be having a 
gathering for Dinner instead of during the 
Day!  Hopefully some of you ladies who are 

not able to come to our gatherings during 
the day can join us for an early evening 
event!  Be sure to look in the Sunday bulletin 
for upcoming information! 
 
Also, in May we are sponsoring our ANNUAL 
YARD SALE!  Saturday, May 20, 2023, 8 am 
to 1 pm.   So, bring all your yard sale items, 
attic finds, basement treasures, jewelry, 
books.  Make a craft with the ladies or bring 
something you have made!  Buy a chance to 
win a basket or a silent auction item!  Bake 
something for the bake sale, then buy 
something from the bake sale!  All bake sale 
items must be individually wrapped. Cakes, 
pies, and breads are needed!  Items will be 
received at the church after Sunday, May 
14th, except baked goods.  For further 
information, contact Mary Brennan.  And we 
heard the UMM May be serving HOT DOGS 
Again! 
 
In June we will enjoy our annual UWIF picnic! 
Look in your Bulletins for more information! 
We look forward to having you join us! 
 

Alice Ward, President 

 

********** 

  

 
 
On Mother’s Day, Sunday, May 14, 
Neighbors Helping Neighbors will again be 
having a fundraiser for The Grace Center for 
Maternal & Women’s Health Center, in 
Berlin. MD.  We will have Baby Bottles 
available on Mother’s Day for you to take 
home and fill with coins, paper money or a 
check made payable to The Grace Center for 



  

Maternal & Women’s Health.  The bottles 
are to be returned to the church by Father’s 
Day, Sunday, June 18.  Any questions, call 
JoAnn Strawser, 302-462-8769. 

 
(Shown above are BJ Houser, Kelly Rymer and Sue 
Clark who took our grocery donations to the Pyle 
Center.) 

 
In March, Neighbors Helping Neighbors 
expanded our food ministry to the families 
supported by the Pyle Center.  Church 
members took home red shopping bags, 
filled them with non-perishable food items, 
and returned them to church where they 
were transferred into grocery bags and 
delivered to the Pyle Center.  The donations 
filled two SUV trunks!!   
 
Special thanks to all of the volunteers who 
helped make this project a success:  Kelly 
and Bill Rhymer, BJ and Mike Houser, Joanne 
Strawser, The Waddle family, and Sue Clark.  
Thank you also to the congregation of St. 
Matthews by the Sea for your generous 
donations.  
 
We will continue this effort for the rest of 
the year and will be handing out the red bags 
quarterly (June, September and December) 
on communion Sunday to be filled and 
returned to church the following Sunday.   
 

The goal of Neighbors Helping Neighbors is 
to be the hands and feet of Jesus in helping 
those in need in our area.  If you want to 
know more about this ministry, contact me.   
 

JoAnn Strawser, Chair 
 

********** 
BECAUSE OF THE CROSS 

 
I have treasure in heaven 
I can love others 
Easter is every day 
There is hope for the future 
I have something to smile about 
I can have eternal life 
I can be still 
All my needs can be met 
There is a light in the darkness 
I have reason to rejoice 
I can be a person of integrity 
I can walk and talk with God 
There is no reason to worry 
I have a refuge 
I will be a survivor 
I am spiritually alive 
I have a choice 
It is well with my soul 
I have joy for the journey 
There is one who listens 
Heaven is my home 
Friends can be forever 
Christ can live through me 
Prayer is powerful 
I have true wealth 
I know the secret of a happy life 
I have confidence 
I am never alone 
I am forgiven 
My life is full of purpose 
Joy is my strength 
All things are possible 
I can make a difference 
Sin has no power over me 



  

I am healed 
I can walk in freedom 
I can give my problems to God 
I can live an abundant life 
I have peace in stormy times 
I am God’s child 
I can be a person of influence 
I am blessed 
I can share the love of Christ 
I am complete 
I won’t be left behind 
Everything I do is significant 
I have nothing to fear 
I can be myself 
My future is secure 
I can forgive others 
My strength is renewed 
I have an example for obedience 
I can overcome life’s challenges 
The grace of God increases 
Eternity is revealed 
I can see the world through God’s eyes 
I can be among the chosen 
I know the final answer 
I choose to serve the Lord 
I am always loved 
 
I HAVE A SYMBOL TO REMIND ME WHO I 
AM 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Church Leadership 
 
Pastor Jake Macklin, smbts@verizon.net  
 
Sandy Donnelly, Administrative Assistant, 
smbts@verizon.net  
 
Phil Drew (Administrative Council Chair) 
 
JoAnn Strawser (Lay Leader)  
 
Angela Smith (Administrative Council 
Secretary)  
 
Anita Angeny (SPRC Chair) 
 
Mary Brennan (Treasurer) 
 
Pat Plocek (Finance Chair) 
 
Mitchell (Mike) Houser (Trustees Chair) 
 
Debby Dudley (Music Dir) 
 
Alice Ward (UWIF - formerly UMW), 
President, SMBTS Membership Chair) 
 
Gary Ward (UMM President)   
 
Carol McLoud (Worship Chair) 
 
Vicki Daisey (Disabilities Chair) 
________________ (Shepherd Chair)  
 
Kelly Rymer (Missions Chair) 
 
Mimi Drew, Newsletter Editor 
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Our African Adventure 

From Merle and Evelyn Dimeler 

 

Genesis 7 describes God’s hand in making sure that animals are with us on earth.  “The LORD then said to 

Noah, “Go into the ark, you and your whole family, because I have found you righteous in this 

generation. 2Take with you seven pairs of every kind of clean animal, a male and its mate, and one pair of 

every kind of unclean animal, a male and its mate, 3and also seven pairs of every kind of bird, male and 

female, to keep their various kinds alive throughout the earth. 4Seven days from now I will send rain on the 

earth for forty days and forty nights, and I will wipe from the face of the earth every living creature I have 

made.”  And Noah did all that the LORD commanded him.” 

 

So, thanks to God and Noah, there are animals the world over – and Merle and Evelyn  recently 

spent time with some of them in South Africa. 

 

On December 22nd we flew from Atlanta to Johannesburg, South Africa – a sixteen-hour flight, to 

spend Christmas with our granddaughter, Stephanie, and her family in Pretoria   Their house is 

one of four homes in a gated compound surrounded by an eight-foot wall topped with wire.  

Stephanie’s husband, Chris, works at the U.S. Embassy.    In fact, while we were there, he took us 

on a tour of the embassy.   

 

Our first adventure was a trip to the largest shopping mall in South 

Africa.  Because of car thieves, many black men watch cars for tips.  

They direct you in and out of parking spaces.  In the supermarkets 

eggs and milk are not refrigerated and you can buy wild animal meat. 

(You can also order wild animal meat in restaurants.) 

 

Our next adventure was a visit to Kruger National Park.  Kruger Park 

is on several acres of fenced in wild land guarded by armed guards.  

We stayed at a lodge called Mokala which means “place of rest.”  It 

had the biggest bed I ever saw.  Our room had a large sliding door 

which we kept closed because there were thieving monkeys around.   

 

Shortly after we settled in, our guides took us on our first safari.  We loaded up into an open jungle 

cruiser truck.  The first animals we saw were rhinos.  We were surprised 

how close we were able to get to the animals.  And at each stop we had 

plenty of time to take pictures.  And we did!  We had two guides.  One sat 

on a small jump seat attached to the front of 

our truck.  When we came in contact with 

animals, he would get into the truck.  One day 

when the sun was going down, we suddenly 

left the trail and went into the bush where we 

came upon a pride of lions (a pride is a family 

group).  We stayed there for 25 minutes until 

one of our children woke from a nap and made a noise.  This 

brought a reaction from the lions, and from our guides who said 

http://biblehub.com/genesis/7-2.htm
http://biblehub.com/genesis/7-3.htm
http://biblehub.com/genesis/7-4.htm


  

we had to get out of there.  On our way back to our lodge, it was dark and the guides were shining 

flashlights into the trees watching for jaguars.   

 

Our second day in Kruger Park started at 5 am.  We saw hippos, crocks, herds of antelope and 

gnus.  Then we went back to the lodge for lunch.  After lunch, we went into the bush where we 

found a large herd of cape buffalo.  And we were right in the middle of the herd! 

 

The guides tried so hard to find elephants.  In fact, we spend most of that afternoon 

looking and, suddenly, we came around a stand of trees and 

there they were!!  A large family of elephants!  We came 

upon them so suddenly that the guide didn’t have time to 

get out of the jump seat and one of the elephants came right 

up and sniffed him!!  We got many pictures. 

 

The next morning our granddaughter, her husband and 

myself (Merle) went out to find Wild African Dogs.  They 

are almost extinct and no one had seen one lately but we 

did!  And we had another surprise – we thought our adventure was 

over and as we were loaded up and heading to where our car was parked, we crossed a stream, 

went up a hill and there stood a large bull elephant.  A wonderful end to a 

perfect visit. 

 

Our next adventure was called Horseback Africa.  Following a long ride on a 

dirt road, we wondered what we were getting ourselves into.  But when we 

finally arrived it was a beautiful place.  We were greeted with a warm 

beverage and then it was off to the stables.  The people who run the resort are 

Scottish so, in true British tradition, we were offered a drink – after mounting 

our horses.  I (Merle) opted for a ginger ale.  Chris and Evelyn rode in an 

open buggy.  Once again, during our ride we saw many animals.  We came 

back from our ride at noon and had lunch and relaxed.  The lady who runs the 

resort is an artist and her paintings of wild animals and horses were everywhere. 

 

After lunch we walked with a young lady who showed us all the animals they were caring for.  At 

one point she called out and three lion cubs came bounding over from nowhere.  They knocked 

her and our great grandson, Charley, both down.   Charley said the lion cubs thought he was 

McDonalds!  

 

We had a very enjoyable time with family and lots of animals in South Africa!   Merle and Evelyn 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 



  

 
SMBTS BIRTHDAYS FROM APRIL THROUGH JUNE 

 
 

April      

   

Ronni Wilkinson  April 2 

Wendy Hartig  April 4  

Jamie Hayman   April 9 

Mike Phillips  April 10 

Cindi Mather  April 14   

Chris Klapproth April 15   

Donna Alexander April 18 

Nancy Julian             April 21   

Bebe Antonini  April 24  

Janet Squatrito  April 24 

Frank Heberlig April 25 

Pamela Klinedinst April 27 

Bill Rymer  April 28 

 

May 

Ruth Stevens  May 1 

Skip Twilley  May 1 

Janie Filloramo May 2 

Doris Ann Pierce May 5 

Mary Schaefer  May 5 

Sandy King  May 6 

Nancy Kushela May 9 

Tandy Morgan  May 9 

Tina Shanahan  May 9 

David Robinson May 12 

Jacquie Christman May 13 

Jill Brown  May 16 

Ted Thornton  May 17 

Sharon DeVanna May 18 

Matt Wilkinson May 20 

Bruce Miller  May 21 

Kent Parcher  May 21 

 

 

 

 

Bert Paulson  May 24 

Frank Marden  May 25 

Debora Lathan  May 26 

Dennis Julian  May 27 

Bill Lyons  May 28 

Virginia Collins May 30 

Alice Ward  May 30 

Bob Cooper  May 31 

Kelly Rymer  May 31 

 

June 

 

Sue Edwards  June 1 

Okemah Strickland June 1 

Velma Sanford June 3 

Justin Daisey  June 4 

Angi Smith  June 4 

Gary Kaufman  June 5 

Karen Black  June 9 

Pat Hockman  June 9 

Sharon Fredericksen June 10 

Jeffrey Fromm  June 10 

Paul Johnson  June 11 

Nancy Cowan  June 12 

Janet McCabe  June 13 

Nancy Anderson June 14 

Karen Sieber  June 16 

Evelyn Dimeler June 20 

Gary Ward  June 21 

Rick Conley  June 23 

Roger Weiss  June 25 

Jessica Young  June 25 

Scott Black  June 26 

Pam Munro  June 27 

Carol Mackes  June 30 

 


